Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, December 3, 2007

The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, December 3, 2007 at the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00 p.m.

Councilmembers Present:
Mayor Buddy Boggs, Jamie Joseph, and Jeff Fogleman  
Council members Absent:
Richard Honeycutt and Steve Mullis

Public Hearing
Rezoning Request by Dean and Deborah Saunders for Land Located on Trollingwood Hawfields Road, Tax Map # 10-14-79 – Mayor Boggs opened the Public Hearing at 7:01 p.m.  Jeff Earp told the Council that everything had been properly advertised, posted and that letters had been sent to neighboring property owners.  He said that no one had contacted him concerning the public hearing. Mayor Boggs then opened the floor for comments.  Adjoining property owner, Philip Edward Morgan, made comment that he had no problems with the request and thought it would be good for the piece of property. There being no further comment or discussion Mayor Boggs closed the Public Hearing at 7:05 p.m.

Consent Agenda

Approval of Previous Meeting’s Minutes:
November 5, 2007 – A motion was made by Jeff Fogleman to approve the minutes as presented.  The motion was approved 3-0.
New Business
Acceptance of Certification of Election from Alamance County Board of Elections
 - After review of the election results, a motion was made by Jamie Joseph to accept the certification of election results from Alamance County Board of Elections.  The motion was approved 3-0.



Dissolution of Current Council – Jeff Fogleman made a motion to dissolve the Town of Haw River Town Council.  The motion was approved 3-0.

Installation of Newly elected Officials (Oath of Office) -   Chief District Court Judge James K. Roberson officiated the swearing in of Mayor Buddy Boggs and Councilman H. Lee Lovette.  Judge Roberson expressed gratitude to the Council for being asked to participate with the swearing in.
Election of Mayor Pro-Tem – After discussion, Jeff Fogleman made a motion to elect Ricky Honeycutt as Mayor Pro-Tem.  The motion was approved 3-0.
Annual Appointments:
Transportation Advisory Committee Representative / Piedmont Triad Council of Governments Delegate – Mayor Boggs appointed Councilman Ricky Honeycutt to serve as the Council’s representative to the Transportation Advisory Committee.  Mayor Boggs appointed himself as the Piedmont Triad Council of Government representative.
Review of Audited Financial Statements for Year Ended June 30, 2007 – Jim Winston with Winston, Williams, and Creech, LLP. was to appear before the Council but due to medical issues, Mr. Winston was unable to attend.  Manager Earp gave the Council a brief summary of the audit findings to include an increase in fund balance, increase in total assets, and a reduction in debt load.  Mr. Earp also stated that the audit noted concerns with separation of duties and other issues dealing with our limited staffing.  Mr. Earp also stated that Mr. Winston will appear before the Council at a later date to present the comprehensive findings. 
Consideration of Rezoning Request – Dean and Deborah Saunders for land located on Trollingwood Hawfields Road
 - Mayor Boggs asked the Council if there was any discussion on the issue.  With no discussion, Councilmember Jeff Fogleman made a motion to approve the rezoning request for the Saunders property to I-1 (light industrial).  Motion was approved 3-0.





Consideration of Approval for Contract on Operation of Haw River Municipal Park Concession Stand – Manager Earp presented to the Council a copy of the contract.  He stated that the new contract for concessions at the park took into consideration the need for greater accountability and a policy for allowing volunteers to be fed from the concession stand.  Mr. Earp also stated that the Town Attorney had reviewed the contract and suggested several changes.  Mr. Earp provided the council a copy of the contract with the suggested changes and went over the changes with the Council.  Mayor Boggs ask the manager about how much the concession stand made in profits a year.  Manager Earp stated that the town profited around $1500 a year.  There was then discussion about variety of concessions available.  After discussion, Lee Lovette made a motion to accept the contract with changes as presented.  Motion was approved 3-0.  
Consideration of Approval of the Town of Haw River’s Capital Improvement Plan for Sewer Operations – Manager Earp explained to the Council that NC DENR had recently completed an inspection of our sewer operations and in its findings, expressed a need for us to update the Capital Improvement Plan for Sewer Operations.  Mr. Earp stated that he and Public Works Director Charlie Allen had put together the current Capital Improvement Plan for their consideration.  After some discussion, Mayor Boggs asked if the Town was tied into completing all the projects on the plan by the specific dates shown. Manager Earp responded that the Capital Improvement Plan was a guide.  The plan is not set in stone because both the needs of our sewer system and our economics change.  With no other discussion, Jeff Fogleman made a motion to approve the Capital Improvement Plan as presented.  The motion was approved 3-0.





Approval of 2008 Meeting Schedule for Town Council and Planning and Zoning Board – The Council discussed the meeting schedule for both themselves and the Planning Board.  Mayor Boggs expressed that he felt the Planning Board Meeting dates should be moved to within a couple of weeks prior to the Council Meeting so the Council would not have to wait a full month to act on the Planning Board’s recommendations.  Other council members expressed the same feelings.  The Council instructed the manager to discuss this issue with the Planning Board at their next meeting and bring back a recommendation for a new meeting schedule.  Lee Lovette made a motion to approve the Town Council Meeting Schedule as presented with the Council Meeting being the first Monday of each month, adjustments being made for holidays.  Motion was approved 3-0.









Setting of Dates for the Following Public Hearings: Cross-Connection Ordinance, Fats, Oil, and Grease (FOG) Ordinance, Changes to Zoning Ordinance – Jeff Fogleman made a motion to set a public hearing for all three requests on January 7, 2007, the Council’s next scheduled meeting.  The motion was approved 3-0.
Approval of Reinvestment of CD/ General Fund with SunTrust Bank for 6 Months @ 5% - After discussion Jeff Fogleman made a motion to approve the request and paperwork for the reinvestment of a CD for $100,000 with SunTrust Bank for 6 months at 5%.  Motion was approved 3-0.


Open Forum – Mayor Boggs opened the floor for public comment to the Council.  There were no comments.
Announcements – Councilman Lee Lovette stated that he was glad to be here as a Council member and invited any citizens to contact him with any issues they may have.  Mayor Boggs informed the audience that the Town is still under Stage 3 Mandatory Water Restrictions.  Then there was discussion concerning the washing of Town vehicles.  After discussion, it was the consensus of the Council to allow Emergency vehicles to be washed at the discretion of the Department Heads.  Mayor Boggs also reminded the audience that the Burning Ban was still in place.   Mayor Boggs asked for an update on the street striping.   Manager Earp informed him it was scheduled for the week of December 10th.  The Mayor also asked about the status of the streetlights that were burnt out.  Manager Earp advised that Duke Energy had already repaired approximately 17 of them and we currently have one additional outage.  A request has been submitted to Duke Energy to repair this additional light.  Mayor Boggs requested Manager Earp to inform the Council about the next update meeting regarding the Downtown Master Plan which will be held December 12th at Town Hall at 10:00 AM.  Mayor Boggs also asked about the Firemen’s yearly certification.  Manager Earp stated he had that prepared for the Mayor’s signature.  Mayor Boggs then asked Manager Earp to inform the Council concerning the 800 MHz communication system project.  Manager Earp undated the Council on the project, cost and time line. 
Closed Session for Personnel: 
Council Member Jeff Fogleman Made a motion to go into closed session.  Motion approved 3-0

Council Member Jeff Fogleman Made a motion to go into regular session.  Motion approved 3-0
Consideration for Approval of a Memorandum of Understanding with Carter Professional Services Inc. – Council member Lee Lovette made a motion to approve contract retroactive to November 12, 2007.  The motion was approved 3-0.  



Adjourn

Jeff Fogleman made a motion to adjourn at 8:18pm.  The motion was approved 3-0
_________________________________       __________________________________

Mayor                                                               Town Clerk

